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September 17, 2018 

GBOS Regular Meeting

Minutes Final
7:00 p.m. Girdwood Community Room

Call to Order 7:00 p.m.  Robert Snitzer, Co-Chair
GBOS attending are:  Jerry Fox, Robert Snitzer, Eryn Boone, Mike Edgington, Christina Hendrickson
Agenda Revisions and Approval
September 17 2018 Agenda Approved




JF/ME



5-0

With amendment adding Grisham v MOA to new business
August 20, 2018 Meeting minutes approved



CH/ME



5-0
August 27, 2018 Non-profit grant meeting minutes approved

JF/ME



3-0
September 6, 2018 Special Meeting minutes approved


ME/JF



4-0

RE: GFR Budget and Cemetery Schematic Design Contract

Announcements:  
· MOA/GBOS Quarterly meeting is scheduled for MON October 29 at 4PM in the Girdwood Community Room.

· Girdwood Trails Committee is applying for a 2019 RTP grant to work on Phase 2 of the Girdwood Lower Iditarod National Historic Trail.  Phase 2 will span approximately 3/4 mile from the California Creek Bridge to the Northeast corner of the Industrial Park (Ruane/AWWU corner).   Address comments or concerns to staff:  kelleykt@muni.org or tylerms@muni.org.

Introductions, Presentations and Reports:
1. Sub-Committee Reports:
a. Trails Committee:  Kyle Kelley reports that only item on the GTC agenda in September was the Forest Park Loop Trail, which is under New Business in the agenda.
b. Girdwood Area Plan Update – Lewis Leonard.  Meeting in late August was primarily kick off with Huddle, who will handle public engagement/public input for the plan. 
c. Land Use Committee – Brian Burnett.  LUC business appears on the GBOS agenda later.  Liquor license renewals, State’s consideration of onsite marijuana consumption endorsement are upcoming.  
2. Legislative Report –J. Johnston, C. Giessel, J. Weddleton, S. LaFrance
John Weddleton updates that Assembly banned plastic shopping bags, starting March, 2019.  Charge of .10 per bag, up to 5.  Stream Setbacks vote has been postponed to October 9 Assembly meeting, to give Eagle River time to review.
3. Gerrish Library Report – Claire Agni

Claire reminds the group that fall programs are on-going:  family storytime, baby storytime, Book Club and movie nights.  All APL locations will be closed on October 2 (TUE) for staff training.  Gerrish Library will hold a book sale on SAT October 13, timing TBD.  Library is able to proctor exams, check with the main desk for more information.

GBOS Meeting Agendas and minutes are available on line: http://www.muni.org/gbos
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4. Girdwood Manager Report - Kyle Kelley
Seasonal staff positions have ended for 2018.  Erin O’Leary did a great job as Parks Caretaker, and we hope to have her back next year.  Emily Maxwell did a great job as the Campground host.
Turf contract wraps up Oct 15, mowing is probably done for the season.
Invasive weeds contact also wrapping up.  Staff will work on leaf collection and keeping the annuals in good shape until freeze up.

Playground assessment conducted by Leathers & Associates was positive for 12 year old facility. Some paint/stain to be applied, and a few boards need to be replaced.  

Lions Club Park projects complete for this summer.  We have flagged and brushed a trail to the creek and will work on trail construction next summer, as Lions Club requested.  Lions Club has also requested picnic pavilion to be added to the park in the future.  Staff will present information to GBOS when we’ve researched it further.

Tennis Courts:  Work party planned for late October to remove nets and windscreens and discuss projects for summer 2019.

Skate Park:  Blue and Gold held event in September.  Next meeting is Oct 11 to discuss future projects.

Lost and found items from summer are overflowing at the Library and will be removed October 3.

Girdwood Trails Committee met earlier this month, with their only topic the Forest Park Loop trail, which is on the agenda later.  The accepted some amendments to the subcommittee report, and have voted to recommend the trail as planned to GBOS.

Lower INHT:  GTC received $17,000 grant from KMTA for the California Creek Bridge on Lower INHT. If weather permits, plan to build the bridge in October, 2018.  Alpine Air has agreed to donate flight time.  Volunteers will be needed to install the decking. GTC is applying for a second RTP grant @ $75,000 for phase 2 of the Lower INHT, which will extend the trail work through the Industrial Park easement.  Grant application deadline is Oct 15.

Campground will be closed later this week. Next spring we plan to add more gravel to the walkways and tent sites.

Thanks to Forget Me Not Greenhouse and Ally Goens for offering donated perennials for our gardens.  Also thank you to Powderhound for coordinating at completing brushing on the Beaver Pond Trail this fall.

Cemetery Committee will meet tomorrow (9/18) at 1PM in the Girdwood Community Room.  Schematic Design phase contractor and price has been approved, and work should be complete on this portion of the project by the end of the year.

Roads crew is completing summer projects list, including lots of ditching and drainage. 

Major projects:
Fire Dept – phones should be received and installed in October.

Little Bears/Garage project:  ECI is providing fit plan for site pro bono.  Current estimate is $1.5-1.7 million.  Kyle is investigating bonding for this project.

Budget Information:

Undesignated Fund: $198,000

406 capital funds:  

Roads fund $150,000

Parks fund $212,000
Community Room $74,000
Ped Crosswalk light: $97,000

*Crosswalk light will be an agenda item in October, to initiate RFP for winter, 2018/19.

Roads:
August bill is $46,800 and YTD is $361,000, 46% of budget

Parks:  YTD $141,000, 44% of budget

Group discusses the bonding system should be discussed at a future meeting.  This may require a special meeting. Two items have been considered for bonding – fish passages and Little Bears re-construction. Little Bears requires solution to parking issues and text amendment to allow child care in this zoned property.

Group discusses when funds should be released from the Girdwood Fire Department construction contingency fund.  Kyle will research and report.  Group also seeks update on the Mill Rate based on approved budgets.

5. Supervisor Reports

A) Public Safety – Robert Snitzer – no report
Police Report – Interim Chief Greg Russell – no report
PSAC Report – Mandy Hawes
Mandy reports that PSAC met with APD and is expecting to receive a proposal for contract parameters and cost.  Work Session with WPD is pending.  The current contract expires 12/31/2019.  Chief Russell introduced Cops on Call, a program of the Alaska Police Standards Council that uses retired officers to work and mentor in smaller communities, for up to 18 months.  WPD is recruiting for 2 full-time officers.  WPD has switched to Cordova dispatch, a big improvement in service and safety for officers.
Mandy noted that the PSAC meeting was held on 9/11, thank you to public safety personnel for your service to protect our communities.

Budgets for Police and Fire have been approved by GBOS.

DOT has agreed to add signage prior to the Arlberg/Alyeska Highway T to help with traffic flow and safety.

Stencils for the bike path have been declined by DOT as not being within Federal standards.  PSAC continuing to work through this, currently proposing jersey barriers in summer to deter driving on the bike path.  PSAC understands that Christina Hendrickson is working on a letter to DOT regarding the bike path.

Group reviewed calendar of upcoming community and school events for fire dept and police to be aware of and perhaps attend to promote awareness.  Drug take back day is October 27 and Coffee with Cops is being scheduled in October as well.

B) Roads and Utilities – Eryn Boone. No additional report
C) Parks and Recreation/Cemetery – Christina Hendrickson. No additional report.
D) Fire Department  – Jerry Fox.  Planning to attend GFR BOD meeting in October.  
Update of GVFD – Chief Michelle Weston
AED is being installed in the atrium of the Community center/library building.
CPR and AED classes will be held this winter.

320 calls YTD, 23 calls in August.

GFR is mentoring Hope as they get their fire department more fully staffed.

GFR has 41 members, 10 of whom are testing for AFD.  GFR has received 6 new applications and are continuing to recruit members in Girdwood.

GFR has promoted 4 staff to Lieutenant, and plan to hold a ceremony for them on October 22.
Received 2 snow machines furloughed from AFD.  Current GFR machines could be furloughed to a Girdwood Non-Profit, once ownership is established.

GFR hosted Railroad Safety class last month with many organizations (DOT, AFD, etc) attending.

Community Emergency Response Training (CERT) Classes upcoming.  Kickoff night is October 22 at 7PM.  Full course will be offered, which will take place 1 night per month.

Ice cream bike helmet citations are working well

GFR plans to work on community emergency plan as an upcoming project.

E) Land Use – Mike Edgington
Assembly will vote on the Stream Setbacks on October 9
Girdwood Housing committee will also meet on October 9 at 7PM 
Robin Ward with HLB announces that the Girdwood Industrial Park road has been paved and area has been hydroseeded.  Power is being transferred to the load center for lighting.  There is a lot of traffic now as Cooley Co is moving material from Airport project.
HLBAC meeting in Girdwood was a great success, commissioners heard presentations from Trails, Girdwood Area Plan committee and walked the new mtn bike trail off the 5K loop.

Public Comment:
Krystal Hoke, Box 1134.  Girdwood Governance Association reports that GGA has received $25,000 from Cordova and $10,000 from Whittier to pursue a feasibility study, which will address both the possibility of a Prince William Sound Borough and Girdwood as a stand-alone city.  Valdez has withdrawn from consideration of a Prince William Sound Borough.  Expect feasibility study to be concluded 60 days after it is initiated.  GGA agrees to share data with Girdwood Area Plan Update Committee.

GGA anticipates submitting a Freedom of Information Act request to MOA Finance Office for statistics regarding total revenues received, expenses paid, and debts for zip code 99587.
GGA survey results are available on their website.  

OLD BUSINESS:
6.  Letter to DOT regarding sweeps on the Alyeska Highway Pedestrian Safety Corridor (Christina Hendrickson).

Christina is crafting the letter and will supply a draft to staff to circulate with GBOS next week.

7. Agenda Item LUC 1712-06:  Title 21 Chapter 9 Review Committee recommended changes to MOA Parking Requirements for Girdwood. (Mike Edgington)
Project is in data collection phase, no news to report.

8.  Bear Issue in Girdwood (Alayna DuPont).  Small ad hoc group is meeting to discuss various aspects of bear issue in Girdwood:

· Commercial trash collection improvements and possible recommendation to require bear resistant cans in Girdwood.

· Extend Bear Aware program reach throughout the summer 

· Awareness of trash management codes within the MOA and fines, reporting of problem properties.

John Weddleton states that there should be additional information on the MOA recent Bear Committee activities the first week of October.  Girdwood Bear Committee should send comments/recommendations to Bill Falsey and to John Weddleton. 

9.  Discuss and vote on funding for Girdwood 2019 Non-Profit Recreation Grants
GBOS members discuss that the applicants do good work in Girdwood, there isn’t enough money to fully fund them all.

Each member divided $30,000 among the applicants as follows:


ME

EB

JF

CH

RS
Little Bears
10,000

8,500

10,000

9,600

9,000
Challenge AK
5,000

8,100

6,800

6,500

7,000
Art Camp
5,000

4,000

4,400

4,800

4,000
KEUL

5,000

5,100

4,200

5,600

6,000
GVT
 
5,000

4,300

4,600

3,500

4,000


Averaging them:

Little Bears 

$9,420

Challenge Alaska

$6,680

Art Camp

$4,440
KEUL


$5,180

Glacier Valley Transit
$4,280
Four Valleys Community School is hard funded at $20,000 per year

Motion:

The Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to fund the following amounts to 2019 Grant Applicants, from the Parks and Recreation Budget: 

 Little Bears Playhouse, Inc
$9,420

Challenge Alaska


$6,680

Girdwood Art Institute

$4,440
Girdwood Community Club

$5,180

Glacier Valley Transit

$4,280
Four Valleys Community School 
$20,000 

Motion by Jerry Fox, 2nd by Eryn Boone

Motion carries 5-0

10.  Review and vote on renewal of Girdwood Lower INHT Resolution of Support, for Phase 2 of the trail project from California Creek Bridge to Ruane Rd/AWWU junction.

This is annual renewal of a GBOS Resolution.  This resolution will be included in grant funding applications, including the State of Alaska Recreation Trail Program Grant.  The application is due October 15.  Girdwood Trails Committee plans to apply for the full grant amount, which is $75,000 this cycle.  As this is the second phase of an existing project, GTC is optimistic for the funding.

Christina Hendrickson reads the draft resolution in to the record, a few changes are made to acknowledge partners in the project: AWWU and HLB.
Motion:

The Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to approve GBOS Resolution 2018-13:  Resolution of Support for the Continuation of Construction of the Girdwood Iditarod National Historic Trail (INHT) as amended.

Motion by Christina Hendrickson, 2nd by Jerry Fox

Motion carries 5-0  

11. Discuss and vote on Girdwood 2020 recommendation for GBOS to write a Resolution of Support for design and construction of an improved interchange at the Alyeska Highway/Seward Highway intersection as part of the current MP 75-90 road and bridge project.
Group reviewed the 2020 draft resolution language.  Mike Edgington has requested 2020 revise the resolution, with no response yet.  GBOS understands that the resolution will go to Dept of Transportation to consider including in their budget for Legislative approval in January.  GBOS decides to request 2020 work with Mike Edgington to reword the Resolution and present as old business in October for review and vote.  Discussion is tabled for October GBOS meeting.  

12. Review and approve Girdwood’s 2019 Capital Improvement Project list.

Overall the list has not changed since 2018. CIP funding is unlikely given current economic situation statewide, but the list provides a good prioritization of tasks for GBOS. Group updates the estimate for Little Bears rebuild to $2.5 million.
Girdwood Interchange is added to the document, under State of Alaska projects.
Motion:
Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to approve the 2019 Capital Improvement Project list, adjusting the estimated cost of Little Bears construction to $2.5 million and adding the Alyeska Highway/Seward Highway Interchange under State of Alaska Projects.

Motion by Jerry Fox, 2nd by Eryn Boone

Motion carries 5-0

13.   Agenda Item LUC 1808-04:  Discuss PSAC Operating procedures re appointment by GBOS and voting structure.
No changes are recommended by PSAC, and no changes recommended by LUC.

Motion:

Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to keep Public Safety Advisory Committee Operating Procedures as written.

Motion by Jerry Fox, 2nd by Mike Edgington

Motion carries 5-0 

NEW BUSINESS:  
14.  Review and discuss recommendation from Girdwood Trails Committee for Multi-Use Forest Park Loop Trail 

Eryn Boone presents the powerpoint synopsis of the activities of the Multi-Use Trail Subcommittee, and the resulting document “Subcommittee Report to the Girdwood Trails Committee” dated August 14, 2018, which includes the Report Summary, including recommended GNSC/GTC agreement; Goals and Objectives; Forest Loop Trail Specifications; Map of Alignment; Trail Management Objectives. This information was presented to GTC at their August meeting, and reviewed in depth at their September meeting, when it was the only topic on the agenda.  At that meeting 29 amendments were reviewed and voted on.  The amendments that were accepted by GTC at the September 4 meeting have been incorporated in to the updated Subcommittee report, which is provided at this meeting and is available on line at: www.muni.org/gbos
Group discusses if this is actually old or new business, since the topic has been discussed on other occasions.  This is the first that GBOS has seen the report. 
Julie Raymond-Yakoubian states that as GBOS has not receive the report until now, it is definitely new business.  She encourages GBOS to reject the proposal and amendments due to failures of design and failures of process.

Failures of design of the proposed trail:

· damage character of the existing setting and negatively impact the viewshed of Stumpy’s trail.

· oversized for the need of the trail
· size requires extensive gravel sourcing to meet the Class 4 standard.  
· DOT has not agreed to allow access across their land behind Our Lady of the Snows Church 

· Access from the 5K parking lot at the end of Arlberg will damage wetlands.
· TMO does not acknowledge cultural artifacts impacted by the new trail, (ie: Stumpy’s trail)

· Doesn’t’ meet the Girdwood Trail Management Plan requirements.

Overall need for trail in this area could be met with a 3’ wide nature trail.
Brenden Raymond-Yakoubian addresses failures of process:

· GBOS has taken no action to hold GNSC accountable for problems with the Nordic 5K

· This project has continued forward through institutional failures and through brute force

· Trail project contributes to vanishing supply of wild space in Girdwood and does not balance need of green space with highly improved trails, which are abundant for those trail users.

· Violations of Open meetings act

· Potential conflict of interest as members of GBOS are also members of the Girdwood Nordic Ski Club.

Brenden requests that GBOS enforce accountability of GNSC for previous work before allowing a new trail to be built by them.

Brian Burnett states that the Girdwood Valley Trails Management Plan introduction states: The Girdwood Trails Committee members’ primary goal is to create a highly functional, interconnected, multiuse trail system that meets current and future needs of the community. This document, Girdwood Valley Trails Management Plan, has been written to provide a context and framework to create that trail system and to best develop, manage, maintain, and assess our current trails.
Girdwood Nordic Ski Club has been good steward of trails, and the board are made up of trail advocates who take care of grooming and maintenance of the trail.  

The Nordic 5K loop hosts cross-country running and skiing events, and is a 3 season multi-use multi-species trail.  In the winter, it is directional, ski only, people only trail. Venues for organized youth activities are a good investment for the health of the community.  

In addition, the Nordic 5K loop provides access for maintenance of the Winner Creek Trail and is the primary access for emergency responders to Winner Creek.

GNSC has surveyed the community regarding interest in this proposed trail, has hired qualified trail builder and designer, Bill Spencer, and has agreed to build to the least possible impact on Stumpy’s trail.  In the time that this project has been under discussion, GNSC has rebuilt 2 bridges behind Our Lady of the Snows, participated in hand tram maintenance, helped Girdwood Mtn Bike Alliance build new flow trail, and offered to help with California Creek bridge work.
Eryn Boone states that all of the Raymond-Yakoubians comments were listened to by the subcommittee, and their input has helped create the current plan, which is improved with their recommendations.  The end result is a trail that most people will enjoy.  Regarding public meetings, there were limited hikes that she took with Paul Crews to see the locations that he was describing in the trail documents.  These were not publicly noticed as they were not meetings, no decisions were made on those hikes.
Jerry Fox states that he is a member of GNSC, has never attended GNSC meetings, but joined to participate in paying for trails he uses, and sees it as a donation more than membership.

Mike Edgington states that originally he was opposed to trail concept, but with the work done over the last 2 years, has changed his opinion.  He remains opposed to extensions farther back-valley.  Criticism of the GNSC 5K loop is not unreasonable.  The impact of the 5K on the Winner Creek Trail is greater than intended.  Mike requests that GNSC provide a written plan for remediation (plant trees) on the 5K to limit impact on viewshed from Winner Creek.

In conclusion, Julie Raymond-Yakoubian requests that the TMO be updated to accurately reflect that there are cultural resources in the area, namely the proximity of Stumpy’s Trail, and that the report be updated to correct inaccuracies related to the Open Meetings Act.

15. Agenda Item LUC 1808-05:  Discuss proposed GAP Operating procedures 
GAP did not address this at their last meeting.  This topic remains tabled.
16. Agenda Item LUC 1809-04:  Review liquor licenses up for renewal in order to request public hearing.  If public hearing is requested, it must be done through resolution received no later than Oct 15, 2018

	664
	2 Go Mart #54
	Package Store

	1551
	Double Musky Inn
	Beverage Dispensary-Public Convenience AS 

	5518
	Girdwood Brewing Company
	Brewery

	5210
	Sakura Asian Bistro
	Beverage Dispensary-Tourism Duplicate

	3558
	Silvertip Grill
	Restaurant/Eating Place

	5211
	The Pond Café
	Beverage Dispensary-Tourism Duplicate

	3449
	The Sundry Shop at Alyeska
	Package Store


These were presented initially at LUC last week.  No negative comments received.  LUC will provide input prior to Oct 15, which can be relayed to licensing.
17. Discuss agenda topics for the GFR/GBOS Semi-Annual Meeting, which is tentatively scheduled for November 19 at 6PM in the Girdwood Community Room.
Jerry Fox states that he will be attending GFR BOD meeting in October, although the date is pending, and will bring up this meeting and his recommended topics:
Elements to be discussed at joint meeting:

· Role of GFR as a non-profit.  Is this the best structure for them?

· Budget

· Roles of GBOS and GFR BOD and how to work together

· EMS funding

18.  Discuss Agenda Topics for MOA/GBOS Quarterly Meeting MON October 29 at 4PM in the Girdwood Community Room

· Bonding
· EMS funding

· APD contract

· Economic Development

· Changes in trash handling re: bears

19. Agenda Item LUC 1809-05:  Discuss proposed addition of onsite consumption endorsement to the Retail Marijuana License.

State of Alaska is considering allowing onsite consumption endorsement. The MOA and Assembly would also need to decide on this matter, and there is a smoke-free law in Anchorage.   As an aside, Turnagain Herb Co is going to address LUC and GBOS in October, and The Herbal Cache has closed.
Motion:

GBOS Moves to extend the meeting past 10PM.

Motion by Jerry Fox, 2nd by Christina Hendrickson

Motion carries 5-0

20.  Discuss Resolution of Support for Valdez Fisheries Development Inc Solomon Gulch Hatcher a permitted increase of 20 million Pink salmon eggs. (Nathan Tueller, presenting)
Nathan presents that this item is critical for the 80-ish people in Girdwood who make their living fishing out of Whittier.
Seeking letter of support to allow the release of pink salmon eggs, as Valdez and other communities have provided for the upcoming Board of Fish meeting.  
Group discusses that items such as this are outside of the GBOS budget powers, and although they have written letters for these types of issues, the topics need to go through LUC for public discussion.

Julie Raymond-Yakoubian states that this is a complex issue that is the subject on ongoing study by scientists.  She recommends that GBOS not take action on this as they are not able to be fully educated about this issue. GBOS does not have expertise on this issue.
Group discusses that this would need to go to Land Use prior to GBOS decision. Topic is tabled.

21.  Review information on current status of Grisham v MOA and request of GBOS from Girdwood Forest Fair to encourage MOA not to settle this matter.

Tileigh Love updates that the MOA has received possible settlement proposition from attorneys representing the plaintiff, Grisham.  Forest Fair requests that GBOS discuss the matter with MOA and encourage them not at accept settlement. Facts in this are unclear as this item impacts all parks and public areas muni-wide, however Forest Fair is not a part of the legal action.

Kyle Kelley will follow up with MOA attorney and set up a meeting with GBOS to get better understanding of the status of this lawsuit.
Action Item Updates as assigned:
Kyle setting up Special meeting regarding bonding

Christina Hendrickson working on letter to DOT
Mike Edgington working with 2020 on Resolution

Kyle setting up meeting with MOA attorneys regarding lawsuit
Margaret add hatchery to LUC agenda
Request for Executive Session:
Other:
Adjourn 10:40PM
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